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with carnival rides, food, beer, games and bingo offered to bring in the
crowds. The Mill City Market offered parishioner-made handcrafts, baked
goods and plants. Church tours were given, old time movies were shown,
and a pancake breakfast was served Sunday morning. 

While not the top money maker, the most memorable event of the first In
Town Fair was the helicopter rides, which went west along the railroad
right-of-way, and circled back over parts of Bryn Mawr. At $4.00 a ride, it
was not a bad bargain. Unfortunately, the police were deluged with com-
plaints from neighbors, and the rides had to be discontinued.

In 1977, the Fair was moved up to late September, but weather was still
an issue. In a letter to raffle losers, Chair Leo Brick recounted: “Friday saw
torrential rains as we set up the tents. The Omegas, The Basilica’s Senior
group, got on the telephone, and asked their membership to beseech Mary

for help with the Fair. We did not ask for sunny days or rainless ones. We relied that Mary
knew what to do.” It did rain most of Saturday, but the Fair still more than doubled its non-
raffle profit from 1976.

In ten years, the In Town Fairs raised over $100,000 towards roof repairs and other reno-
vation projects, such as the addition of wheelchair accessibility. In 1987, the event was
changed to a potluck parish picnic, held in Kenwood Park. It is pure speculation, but per-
haps his appearance in the 1986 Dunk Tank convinced Fr. Dennis Dease that the time had
come to bring the In Town Fairs to a close. 

The tradition of gathering the parish together for food and fun still continues each
September, as we meet for the parish picnic to reconnect at the end of the summer.  9

Heather Craig is The Basilica’s archivist.

ARCHIVES

FPO

1. 1976 musical acts included rock bands,
country bands, and German polka bands as
well as clown acts and puppet shows.  

2. Carousel rides for children were meant 
to draw attendance more than raise funds.
Julie Trebtoske enjoys the carousel in 1976.

3. Nick Bloeberger and Paul Schmitt care-
fully prepare pancakes in 1976. The Pancake
Breakfast was a fundraising staple for many
years here at the Basilica.  

4. Sally Brothers and a bonneted friend work
the Mill City Market baked goods, 1981.  

5. Hedy Cimenski gasps in surprise as Anne
Fitch proclaims her the raffle winner of a 10
speed bike. Grand prize in the 1976 raffle
was a 6 day trip to Hawaii (or $1,000 cash)
Over 12,000 raffle tickets were sold that
first year, $1 each, over a five week period.
The Steering Committee final report notes,
“Serious consideration must be given to the
fact that raffles in Minnesota are illegal.”  

6. A video arcade in the first Fair was meant
to attract teens. The arcade actually lost
money, so was replaced by a Moon Walk
jumper in 1977. 

11100504_•BSM Feb'06  12/21/11  10:54 AM  Page 27



its human progress and setbacks. The Bible
then is first of all the Book that narrates not as
much history but more the relationship
between God and the people, and the people’s
experience of God speaking to them in many
different situations. Second, the Bible is con-
sidered the Word of God because its very exis-
tence is divinely inspired. As such, the Bible
contains God’s Word in human language,
written by and for specific people but with a
deep meaning for all generations since. The
Gospels have a place of honor among all bibli-
cal writings because they speak of Jesus, the
Son of God, also known as the incarnated
Word of God. Thus the Gospel of John begins
with: “In the beginning was the Word and the
Word was with God and the Word was God.”

If the Bible is the Word of God, should we
then interpret it literally? Even if we could
(some Biblical passages hardly would be
acceptable today) that is not the intent. We
need to know the context in order to under-
stand what is meant by a certain passage. The
homilies during the Eucharist are intended to
help 21st century Christians understand the
sometimes extremely complex Word of God
which was written down many centuries, even
millennia ago. Then, through study and prayer
we look for its meaning for us today. For more
detail about the history of the Bible, see my
article on pp. 8-11 called In the Beginning Was
the Word.  9

At The Basilica we have neither a gathering
space nor a Blessed Sacrament chapel. This
requires us to have liturgical patience with one
another and to honor one another’s spiritual
needs. Those who are more inclined to visit
ought to make sure they control their decibels
of enthusiasm and end their socializing before
the liturgy begins. Those who prefer quiet
prayer to joyous encounters might consider
praying for those people who annoy them
with their enthusiasm. 

Dear Johan,
My friends tell me that the Bible is considered

to be the Word of God? Is that true? If so, how
can that be?

Gentle Reader,
As you know, when we read from the Bible

in a liturgical setting we end the proclamation
with “the Word of the Lord” or “the Gospel
of the Lord.” This is an affirmation that we
indeed believe the word proclaimed to be the
Word of God. Does that mean that God
wrote every single word of the bible down or
maybe dictated the Bible to a human scribe?
More than likely not.

As Catholics we honor the Bible as the
Word of God for two reasons. First, it tells the
story of the relationship between God and the
people from the time of creation to the time
of salvation with all its ups and downs and all
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Ask Johan

Johan M.J. van Parys, Ph.D., The Basilica’s
director of liturgy and sacred arts, welcomes your
questions. Write him c/o The Basilica, or e-mail
jvanparys@mary.org.

FEATURE

©
 M

ichael Jensen

Dear Johan,
I have noticed that there is much more talking

in the back of the church before Mass and even
during Mass. I prefer silence. Don’t these people
get it?

Gentle Reader,
I marvel at the joy people express upon 

seeing fellow Christians when entering The
Basilica. They shake hands, hug, and kiss. New
babies are crooned over while visiting college
age students receive jovial slaps on the back. 

I also marvel at the people who directly go
to one of our chapels to light a candle and say
a prayer. Then passing by the baptismal font
where they bless themselves they make their
way to a pew. They genuflect, enter the pew
and kneel down in quiet prayer.

Though both are valid, at times the sounds
of enthusiasm and the quiet of private prayer
clash. In order to allow both to coexist, 
contemporary churches often have a gathering
space where arriving parishioners can meet and
greet and a Blessed Sacrament chapel where
silence prevails. 
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Gianna Homes

PROVIDING MEMORY CARE WITH A LOVING KINDNESS 

that respects the dignity of each resident. 

Welcome Home!

Serving our Community for over 12 years.

952.988.0953
www.GiannaHomes.org • Minnetonka, Minnesota

Mind. Body. Spirit.
At Gianna Homes we lovingly care for them all. 

At Gianna Homes we maintain an environment that
nurtures and embraces life for our residents,
changing the journey with Alzheimer’s disease and
other related dementias from a “long - goodbye”
to a more positive life experience.

Mission Statement
Funeral Chapels, Cemeteries, 

and Cremation Services

Proudly serving 
The Basilica Community from two locations:

Welander Quist-Davies Chapel
2301 Dupont Ave 
at Hennepin Ave S.
Minneapolis
(612) 377-2203

Edina Chapel
W. 50th St and Vernon Ave

at Highway 100
Edina

(952) 920-3996

Call or go online today for a free, no obligation brochure.
www.washburn-mcreavy.com

 Family Owned and 
Operated for over 150 Years.
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1-800-654-0476   www.SaintJohnsBible.org

Great 
Gifts!

fter more than 
twelve years, the 
creation of The 
Saint John’s Bible  

is only now reaching  
its remarkable conclusion. 
Renowned calligrapher and 
illuminator Donald Jackson 
has collaborated with scribes, 
artists, and theologians to 
hand-create, with stunning 
lettering and exquisite 
illustrations, the entire Bible. 
The complete project spans 
seven volumes in published 
form. Each illumination is 
its own work of art that will 
inspire the faithful and thrill 
anyone who appreciates 
artistic beauty.

The Saint John’s Bible  
2012 Desk Calendar 

The Saint John’s Bible 2012 Desk Calendar, bound in 
lovely hardcover, features a different one of the Bible’s 
colorful and intricate illuminations each week. The 
originals are painstakingly re-created, and the cover 
makes judicious and thoughtful use of embossing and 
foil accents. More than just a way to organize your life, 

this beautiful calendar is both a conversation 
  .noitaripsni yliad a dna eceip
  5-8819-6418-0-879S  

Hardcover, 122 pp., 6 1⁄2 x 9 1⁄4, 
$14.99  Now Available

Letters and Revelation
Letters and Revelation, the final volume of the entire 
venture, includes some of the most crucial works 
of all the Christian Scriptures. Donald Jackson’s 
artistic vision lends them a new life and vibrancy for 
modern readers.
S978-0-8146-9057-4 Hardcover with dust jacket, 
104 pp., 9 3⁄4 x 15, $54.95
Available January 2012!

Pre-order Letters and 
Revelation now and 
receive a beautiful card 
from The Saint John’s 
Bible to give as a gift to 
someone special this 
Christmas. The card will 
let the recipient know 
that a gift copy has been 
ordered for them and  
will be sent the moment 
it’s available!

Give the gift 
of a lifetime!

Lower School (PK-grade 5)
November 5, 2011 at 10:00
January 17, 2012 at 6:30

Middle School (grades 6-8)
November 5, 2011 at 2:00
January 24, 2012 at 6:30

Upper School (grades 9-12)
October 27, 2011 at 7:00
January 10, 2012 at 7:00

Experience the Vis Spirit at one of our Open Houses:

Congratulations to Parishioners 
Allie Shaughnessy, Brittany Robinson
and John Houge on their graduation from
Visitation School in Mendota Heights.

For information call 651-683-1700 or visit www.visitation.net

Basilica of Saint Mary 
and Visitation School, two
complementary traditions of
Catholic faith formation and
academic excellence.

Visitation is an independent,
Catholic school for boys and
girls in Montessori preschool
-sixth grade and all-girls,
college-preparatory in grades
seven-twelve.

763-537-4511 
www.delmore.com 
info@delmore.com 

Locations 
 

Robbinsdale 
39th Ave North & 

West Broadway 
 

Plymouth 
37th Ave North &  

Vicksburg Lane 
 

St. Louis Park 
Wooddale Ave &  

Excelsior Blvd 

A Benefit for 
The Basilica of Saint Mary 

 
Saturday, December 17 

at 1:00pm 
Save the date 

Families are welcome 
Details at www.mary.org 

Amahl and the Night Visitors 
A Benefit for 

The Basilica of Saint Mary 

 
Saturday, December 17 

at 1:00pm 
Save the date 

Families are welcome 
Details at www.mary.org 
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